
 
DESIGN REVIEW COMMISSION 

 
AGENDA   

 
December 13, 2022 

7:00 PM 
 

Virtual Meeting 
 

Due to the growing concerns regarding the COVID-19 virus, we will be conducting a 
remote/virtual Design Review Commission Meeting. In an effort to ensure citizen 
engagement and comply with open meeting law regulations, citizens will be able to dial 
into the meeting using the provided phone number (Cell phone or Landline Required) 
OR citizens can participate by copying the link (Phone, Computer, or Tablet required).  
Please click on                 https://us02web.zoom.us/j/82506430676 or call on your 
phone at 1-929-205-6099, meeting ID is  82506430676      
 

  
 
7:00 PM Dunkin Donuts – 541 West Central Street 
  Install new Dunkin signs 
 
7:05 PM MKS – 8 Forge Parkway 

Install 60” x 48” monolith non-illuminated signs, install door vinyl & shipping 
and receiving signs 

 
  
 
 
 
General Matters: 
 
New Business:  
 
Old Business:   
 
Approval of Minutes:  November 8, 2022 
    November 22, 2022 
     

 
COMMENTS: These listing of matters are those reasonably anticipated by the Chair which may be discussed at 
the meeting.  Not all items listed may in fact be discussed and other items not listed may also be brought up for 
discussion to the extent permitted by law. This agenda is subject to change.  Last updated:  12/5/2022 
Next meeting is 12/20/2022 
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Town of Franklin 
 

 
Design Review Commission 

 
Tuesday, November 8, 2022 

Meeting Minutes  
 

Vice Chair Sam Williams called the above-captioned meeting to order this date at 7:00 PM, as a remote 
access virtual Zoom meeting. Members in attendance: Vice Chair Sam Williams, Gerald Wood, Paul Lopez, 
Cassandra Bethoney. Members absent: Chair James Bartro, Associate Chris Baryluk. Also present: Maxine 
Kinhart, Administrative Staff.   
 
As stated on the agenda, due to the continued concerns regarding the COVID-19 virus, this meeting will be 
conducted as a remote/virtual Design Review Commission meeting. In an effort to ensure citizen engagement 
and comply with open meeting law regulations, citizens will be able to dial into the meeting using the 
provided phone number, or citizens can participate by using the Zoom link provided on the agenda. This 
meeting was recorded.  

 
1. PCI – 1 Fisher Street - Install building signs. 

 
Mr. Cam Afonso of Signs by Cam addressed the Commission. He stated that this is an industrial building 
that is actually on two streets so it is allowed 90 sq. ft. as it is on a corner lot. He stated that they 
distributed the square footage into two signs with the main channel letter set above the front door and lit 
internally. On a lower wall the signage will be raised PVC stud-mounted to the wall. He stated that this 
will go up in the spring as the wall has to be painted; there is no lighting. He stated that all this was 
shown on the drawings. Ms. Bethoney asked the purpose of the free-standing sign jutting out. Mr. 
Afonso stated it is an existing concrete wall and they are advertising/marketing space.  
 
Motion: To Accept the sign package as submitted. Motioned by P. Lopez. Seconded by G. Wood. Roll 
Call Vote: Williams-YES; Wood-YES; Lopez-YES; Bethoney-YES. Voted 4-0-0.  
 

2. Glen Meadows – 257-288 Glen Meadow Road - Replace existing 20-year-old signs. 
 
Mr. Cam Afonso of Signs by Cam addressed the Commission. He stated that after 20 years they are 
rebranding and making nicer signage. He stated that there are two entrances. He stated that the Chestnut 
Street entrance has two monuments on either side of the driveway which have been there for 40 years; 
they are replacing what is there. He stated that there are existing lower floodlights. He stated that on the 
Rt. 140 side, there is an existing monument that they are upgrading to a newer style to match the other 
signage; it is internally lit. Mr. Lopez asked what district this is in. Mr. Afonso stated that he believed it 
was commercial district. Vice Chair Williams confirmed that it was commercial. Mr. Lopez reviewed the 
allowed square footage and that there are monuments on each side of the roadway which is two signs. 
Mr. Afonso stated that it has been there for so long that it is grandfathered; the signs need to be 
upgraded. Mr. Lopez stated that it is grandfathered until it requires replacement and this is replacement 
due to rebranding. He stated that the monuments are brick and they will probably not tear them down; 
the alternative would be to not replace the signs. Mr. Afonso noted that the applicants are putting a lot of 
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money into improvement for the property. Vice Chair Williams noted that on a tax map, this is 
technically more than one address; as such, you would get the square footage for each address. 
Commission members discussed the allowed signage size, the flaws in the current bylaw, and that they 
are exercising discretion in approving this. Mr. Afonso noted that there are many properties in town that 
the bylaws just do not work; that is why these are taken on a case-by-case basis. Mr. Lopez said that the 
two monument signs at the entrance of the property are bizarre as they are identical signs on the opposite 
side of the road. He stated that from his perspective there is no reason to have two signs. Mr. Wood 
stated that he had no comments. Ms. Bethoney stated that she appreciated the plantings in the front; they 
look nice.  
 
Motion: To Accept the sign package as submitted. Motioned by G. Wood. Seconded by C. Bethoney. 
Roll Call Vote: Williams-YES; Wood-YES; Lopez-YES; Bethoney-YES. Voted 4-0-0.  
 

3. 704 Washington Street – 704 Washington Street - Develop property to create two new five-bedroom 
group homes for adults in the Amego program. Houses are located adjacent to the Amego property line 
with backyards along the property line.  

 
Vice Chair Williams reviewed that the Commission is a recommending board for the site plan including 
landscaping, façade, and lighting, and an approval board for signage. 
 
Mr. William Masiello, architect of William J. Masiello Architect Inc., and Mr. Adam Hunt, civil 
engineer of Level Design Group, on behalf Amego Inc., the applicant, addressed the Commission. Mr. 
Masiello stated that there will be no signage. Mr. Hunt reviewed the submitted package. He stated that a 
different design was presented to the Planning Board in August; it has been redesigned. He reviewed the 
changes including the driveway, drainage, and septic system. Mr. Masiello stated that the houses used to 
be in the front; however, they were pushed to the right-hand side of the property so they are abutting the 
other Amego property with the six dormitory style homes that were just built. He stated that there are 
some large trees there that they want to maintain. He stated that it is a big field. He explained that the 
buildings are pushed off the road from where they were. He showed and described the renderings. He 
described the two homes that have a strong residential character; both are one level. He reviewed the 
materials for the houses, windows, roofing, and plantings/landscaping regarding the look of the homes. 
He reviewed that each house is about 3,500 sq. ft. He stated that the rest is open green space. He 
discussed that the changed plan allowed the houses to be further away from the abutters which the 
abutters asked for. He reviewed the floor plans and the elevations. He noted that they are not tall houses. 
He noted that they have a dumpster location, but that they could possibly use town trash pickup. Vice 
Chair Williams stated that the applicant did make some considerate changes for the neighbors.  
 
Ms. Bethoney stated that she had questions related to stormwater, parking, and plantings. She asked that 
regarding parking, what are the accommodations for handicapped parking. Mr. Hunt stated that they 
have one space and pointed it out on the plans. Mr. Masiello discussed the handicapped space and stated 
that the ramp and handrails are being developed. Ms. Bethoney stated that there are two parking spots 
that seem difficult regarding pulling in and out. Mr. Hunt discussed the noted parking spaces. Ms. 
Bethoney asked what the applicant was intending for the screening of the dumpster. Mr. Masiello stated 
that they used solid vinyl fencing at the location next door. He stated that it would probably be white. 
Ms. Bethoney asked about the stormwater and was concerned that there was one curb cut on the 
driveway, but it may not capture all the water and asked what the stormwater basin would look like. Mr. 
Hunt stated that it would be grass with perimeter plantings. Ms. Bethoney stated that on a planting list, 
botanical names, quantities, and sizes of plants should be called out on the plans. She encouraged the 
applicant to go on the Town’s website and use plants that are on that list. She stated that there should be 
more clarification where the plantings and mulch are located on the plans. Mr. Wood and Mr. Lopez had 
no comments. Vice Chair Williams stated that he noted a little light spillage on the sidewalk. Ms. 
Bethoney stated that she would like to see planting details and other details on the plans.  
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Vice Chair Williams confirmed that the materials were not called out on the plans; he asked that the 
materials be provided. He stated that the Commission would like to see more details included in the site 
plan and landscape/planting plant. He stated that the Commission could make a recommendation of the 
lighting plan. He stated that the applicant should return to the Commission for the other items. Ms. 
Kinhart stated that a motion was not needed; she would put this item on the next meeting scheduled for 
November 22, 2022.  
 
Motion: To Recommend the lighting plan as submitted. Motioned by S. Williams. Seconded by P. 
Lopez. Roll Call Vote: Williams-YES; Wood-YES; Lopez-YES; Bethoney-YES. Voted 4-0-0.  
 
Vice Chair Williams asked the applicant that when they return, they put together a material board for the 
Commission. Mr. Masiello stated that he would do that. Mr. Hunt reviewed what Ms. Bethoney would 
like for the basins. 
 

Approval of Minutes: October 18, 2022 & October 25, 2022 
Motion: To Approve the October 18, 2022 Meeting Minutes as presented. Motioned by S. Williams. 
Seconded by P. Lopez. Roll Call Vote: Williams-YES; Wood-ABSTAIN; Lopez-YES; Bethoney-
ABSTAIN. Voted 2-0-2.  
 
Motion: To Approve the October 25, 2022 Meeting Minutes as presented. Motioned by G. Wood. Seconded 
by P. Lopez. Roll Call Vote: Williams-YES; Wood-YES; Lopez-YES; Bethoney-ABSTAIN. Voted 3-0-1.  
 
General Matters – New Business 
Vice Chair Williams stated that regarding the Bob’s Discount Furniture sign that the Commission rejected 
which is the stand alone sign at the law office, it has been covered by a Bob’s banner despite being not 
approved; therefore, enforcement action is going on.  
 
General Matters - Old Business 
Vice Chair Williams stated that the Commission has been going through the York, Maine, ordinances and 
trying to pick out the items they like and do not like; however, without Chair Bartro at tonight’s meeting, the 
Commission will get back to this item at the next meeting.  
  
Motion to Adjourn by G. Wood. Seconded by P. Lopez. Roll Call Vote: Williams-YES; Wood-YES; 
Lopez-YES; Bartro-YES. Voted 4-0-0.  
 
Meeting adjourned at 7:48 PM.   
 

Respectfully submitted,    
 
 
 

________________________ 
Judith Lizardi 
Recording Secretary 
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Town of Franklin 
 

 
Design Review Commission 

 
Tuesday, November 22, 2022 

Meeting Minutes  
 

Chair James Bartro called the above-captioned meeting to order this date at 7:00 PM, as a remote access 
virtual Zoom meeting. Members in attendance: Chair James Bartro, Vice Chair Sam Williams, Paul Lopez, 
Cassandra Bethoney. Members absent: Gerald Wood, Associate Chris Baryluk. Also present: Maxine 
Kinhart, Administrative Staff.   
 
As stated on the agenda, due to the continued concerns regarding the COVID-19 virus, this meeting will be 
conducted as a remote/virtual Design Review Commission meeting. In an effort to ensure citizen engagement 
and comply with open meeting law regulations, citizens will be able to dial into the meeting using the 
provided phone number, or citizens can participate by using the Zoom link provided on the agenda. This 
meeting was recorded.  

 
1. 704 Washington Street – 704 Washington Street – Create two new five-bedroom group homes for 

adults in Amego program. 
 
Mr. Edward Cannon, attorney on behalf of applicant Amego Inc.; Mr. John Randall, CEO Amego Inc.; 
and Mr. William Masiello, architect of William J. Masiello Architect Inc., addressed the Commission.  
Chair Bartro stated that for items like this where it is a commercial development for residential purposes, 
this Commission is a recommending committee; we will be looking to talk about the materials, the 
façade, lines of sight, mechanicals on a roof, landscaping, photometrics, aesthetics of the property as 
proposed to make sure it fits in with the neighborhood and community, and things like that. He stated 
that if the Commission votes and it is favorable, the recommendation would then go to the Planning 
Board. Vice Chair Williams stated that the last time the applicant was before the Commission, the 
Commission recommended the applicant’s lighting plan. He stated that for the façade, the Commission 
asked the applicant to bring back the materials, and the Commission provided feedback to the applicant 
regarding the site plan.  
 
Mr. Masiello stated that some of the concerns the last time involved the exterior materials and plantings. 
He noted the six Amego homes that were just completed next door; he stated that the materials for this 
will be very similar. He showed and reviewed the renderings and discussed the proposed exterior 
materials. He reviewed the resubmitted elevations and stated that all materials were identified. He 
reviewed the materials list which was provided with the submitted documents and stated that everything 
is really dependent on availability. He stated that they would be picking colors that were in the tan/taupe/ 
warm beige colors with the trim white or off white. He stated that these products are all from 
CertainTeed. He stated that the color scheme is changed from the buildings next door which was more 
silver/gray. He confirmed the colors selected will be in the same color family, as available, as shown in 
the renderings submitted. He noted that the roof shingles will be a warm gray.  
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Vice Chair Williams stated that based on the renderings it looks good. Chair Bartro noted an applicant 
who was previously before the Commission indicated the materials/colors they were going to use, but 
then used something different which fundamentally changed the look of the buildings; the building 
commissioner had to get involved and it slowed down the project. He asked the applicant to keep that in 
mind. Mr. Masiello confirmed that he understood.  
 
Mr. Masiello requested that Mr. Daniel Campbell and Mr. Adam Hunt, both of Level Design Group, talk 
about the tweaks on the site plan. Mr. Campbell showed and explained the revised site plan. He stated 
that the basic site plan has not changed. He reviewed the location of the buildings, driveway, and 
turnaround for emergency vehicles. He stated that the changes they made are somewhat subtle to the 
overall site plan. Mr. Hunt reviewed the parking space of concern that was discussed at the last 
Commission meeting and explained that the angle was revised and a space was added on the other side. 
He stated that the stormwater is being revised, but is the same as shown previously with some minor 
modifications. He stated that another concern was the dumpster area; they have provided 8 ft. for the 
turnaround, and they pushed the grading back. Chair Williams asked about the walkways to the doors. 
Mr. Hunt stated that it may be revised, but is generally the same. He stated that no handrails are needed.  
 
Ms. Bethoney stated that she noticed there were three areas of temporary storage for stockpiling and 
asked what the purpose of the three was rather than localizing it to one larger location. Mr. Hunt stated 
that could be revised to make one larger area. Mr. Campbell noted that the Planning Board will hold the 
applicant to where it is shown; therefore, it is better to have two locations shown. Ms. Bethoney noted 
her preference to consolidate the three locations to two locations. She noted that it would be good to try 
to protect more of the tree canopy and do a little less cutting of existing trees; it is a suggestion and not a 
requirement. She encouraged them to look at the grading around the stormwater infiltration basin and 
make it feel less hard engineered and more like they are naturally occurring in the landscape; again, not a 
requirement, just a suggestion. She stated that she did not notice any temporary construction fencing 
along the road. Mr. Campbell stated that they do not show construction fence, but they do have a limit of 
disturbance out at the road. Chair Bartro stated that this is usually more of a Planning item.  
 
Mr. Cannon stated that they have been to the Planning Board and would like to finish with the Design 
Review Commission before they return to the Planning Board. Ms. Bethoney asked about the planting 
plan. Mr. Masiello stated that as requested they looked at more trees that were in keeping with native 
species. He showed and reviewed the landscaping plan. He stated that in terms of vegetation on the side, 
he introduced a native ivy and evergreen shrub. He discussed the plan for around the basin. He stated that 
Amego wants adults to participate with vocation and having plant beds for growing tomatoes/herbs and a 
garden is a great way to do that. He stated that there are planting details on the provided plans.  
 
Motion: To Recommend the façades and materials as submitted. Motioned by S. Williams. Seconded 
by C. Bethoney. Roll Call Vote: Williams-YES; Lopez-YES; Bethoney-YES; Bartro-YES. Voted 4-0-0.  
 
Motion: To Recommend the site and landscaping as submitted. Motioned by S. Williams. Seconded by 
C. Bethoney. Roll Call Vote: Williams-YES; Lopez-YES; Bethoney-YES; Bartro-YES. Voted 4-0-0.  
 

2. Hickey & Luciano – 4 West Street – Remove existing hanging panel – apply new lettering. 
 
Mr. Rocco Cavallaro of Cavallaro Signs addressed the Commission. Chair Bartro confirmed that the 
applicant was adding and additional blade. Mr. Cavallaro stated that the blade is already hanging there; 
there is a blank one up there. He stated that he is going to take it down and letter it in the same type of 
vinyl. He stated that there is ground lighting so it is illuminated. Chair Bartro stated that the applicant 
was well under the square footage.  
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Motion: To Accept the sign package as submitted. Motioned by S. Williams. Seconded by P. Lopez. 
Roll Call Vote: Williams-YES; Lopez-YES; Bethoney-YES; Bartro-YES. Voted 4-0-0.  
 

General Matters – New Business – Proposed 2023 Meeting Dates 
After discussion, Chair Bartro requested the elimination of the February 14th and December 26th meeting 
dates.  
 
Motion: To Accept the Proposed 2023 Meeting Dates as submitted with the date changes as noted. 
Motioned by S. Williams. Seconded by P. Lopez. Roll Call Vote: Williams-YES; Lopez-YES; Bethoney-
YES; Bartro-YES. Voted 4-0-0.  
 
General Matters - Old Business 
Chair Bartro stated that he is still working on the document regarding what Commission members discussed 
about the York, Maine, ordinance; he will get the Commission something to review. He stated that he sent a 
note to the building commissioner about the sign for Bob’s Discount Furniture regarding the temporary sign. 
He stated that the temporary sign has been removed; he has no further update. Ms. Kinhart stated that she 
received an email from them and it sounded like they were going to keep the status quo and not really go 
further for that at this time.  
 
Approval of Minutes 
None.  
 
Motion: To Adjourn by S. Williams. Seconded by P. Lopez. Roll Call Vote: Williams-YES; Lopez-YES; 
Bethoney-YES; Bartro-YES. Voted 4-0-0.  
 
Meeting adjourned at 7:38 PM.   
 

Respectfully submitted,    
 
 
 

________________________ 
Judith Lizardi 
Recording Secretary 
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